
Fall 2021

From the President
As summer of 2021 quickly passes, 
I hope all of you are having a 
prosperous summer and that the 
stresses that come from that are 
manageable.  There has not been 
much going on with the association 
in the recent months, but that 
is nothing unusual for summer 
months.

MSTA is currently planning our 
fall board meeting, which will be 
on October 16th.  We would like 
to thank Randy Smith for offering 

up his facility at Canadian Lakes.  We are currently working on 
getting credits approved and agenda together.  We are planning 
for this meeting to be completely in person but one never knows 
what is going to happen in the meantime.

In the rapidly approaching future we will have our annual 
Michigan On-site Wastewater Conference at the Kellogg center 
at MSU.  We are hopeful that the conference will go as usual, 
in person, however we are also looking at other options for 
members if this does not happen.  We will keep you informed 
on details on the conference via email as they become available 
to us.  The current dates planned for the conference are January 
11th thru the 13th.

Finally, I want to thank everyone for their patience with MSTA 
during all this craziness.  The spring meeting was a bit difficult, 
having both in person and virtual attending, for me personally 
and I truly hope we don’t have to do that again.  I continue 
to pray that this will all pass soon and we can all return to 
our normal way of living.  I wish everyone the best with the 
remainder of this busy summer and that you all remain healthy.

Thank You, 
Rick Throop 
MSTA President

Rick Throop 
MSTA President

Plan ahead for SepticSmart Week! 
EPA’s annual event focused on how to  
care for and maintain your septic system.

For more information, visit www.epa.gov/septic. U.S. Environmental Protection Agency

TM

SAVE THE DATE! 

SepticSmart
Week 2021
September 20-24, 2021
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From The Executive Officer

MSTA BOARD ELECTION ANNOUNCEMENT

Soon it will be time again to nominate individuals who you feel would make a great board member. If you have someone in mind, 
please reach out to them to see if they would be interested before submitting their name to MSTA.  If YOU are interested, please 
nominate yourself for a position on the board.  Here’s how the nomination process works:

•	 MSTA Board Members serve a two-year term

•	 The term starts in January at the Annual Meeting during 
the MI Onsite WW Conference

•	 Each year some of these positions expire and need to be re-
filled by new or existing Board Members

•	 You must be a paid member to sit on the board and you 
must be the “primary” member for your organization.  
Additional members (employees in your company) cannot 
be a board member.  If you are nominating someone, 
be sure they are a paid member of MSTA and are the 
primary member for their organization.  Contact MSTA 
at executiveofficer@msta.biz to find out if the person 
you nominate is in good membership standing and is the 
primary member.

•	 In the fall, all members will be emailed an electronic 

survey to be given the opportunity to nominate someone to 
the board.  If you do not have an email address, call MSTA 
at 989-808-8648 to tell us who you would like to nominate.  

•	 Nominating someone doesn’t mean they are automatically 
on the board. A final list of nominees will be emailed to the 
membership and they will be asked to vote for people to fill 
the open positions.

•	 Your votes will be tallied and the new board members will 
be confirmed and announced to the membership in late fall.

•	 The Executive Directors are determined next. The 
Executive Directors are the President, Vice President, 
Secretary and Treasurer.  These positions are only voted on 
by the Board of Directors and not by the full membership.

•	 The newly elected Board of Directors will have their first 
meeting in January at the MI Onsite WW Conference.

We hope that you will consider running for or nominating someone to run for the Board of Directors for the 2022-2023 calendar year.  
If you have any questions, feel free to contact one of the current board members or Karlyn Wickham, Executive Officer of MSTA.  
All contact email addresses and phone numbers can be found on the MSTA Website at www.msta.biz.

Karlyn Wickham 
MSTA Executive Officer
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Meet your  
2020 MSTA  
Board of 
Directors 
 

 

 

President     Vice President  
Rick Throop     Rodrigo Meirelles 
Woods-Utica Septic Service  Williams and Bay Pumping Services 

Secretary     Treasurer 
Jason Spangle    Dave Snyder 
Esch Septic Service, LLC   West MI Septic Sewer/Drain Service 

Directors 
Ralph Bailey 
Ray Daniels, Daniel’s Septic Service 
Ken Goike, Goike Trucking 
Stephanie Powell, Portable Toilet Services, LLC 
Randy Redmer, Michigan Waste and Environmental Services 
Tom Schunk, County Wide Septic, LLC 
Chris Sloan, Sloan’s Septic Tank Service, LLC 

MSTA Executive Officer 
Karlyn Wickham 

MSTA Assistant 
Julie Kreh, DJ’s Toilets & Septic Service, LLC 

MSTA Legislative Consultant  
Judy Augenstein 
 
 

President
RICK THROOP
Woods-Utica Septic Service
68730 Campground Road
Romeo, MI  48095
Phone:  586-752-2960
Email:  hrt01@hotmail.com

Vice President
JASON SPANGLE
Esch’s Septic Service Inc.
751 N Mt Tom Road
Mio, MI  48647
Phone:  989-848-2391
Email:  eschsepticllc@gmail.com

Secretary
STEPHANIE POWELL 
Portable Toilet Services LLC

Treasurer
DAVE SNYDER 
West MI Septic Sewer/Drain Service

Directors
RALPH BAILEY
RAY DANIELS  
Daniel’s Septic Service
TOM SCHUNK  
County Wide Septic
CHRIS SLOAN  
Sloan’s Septic Tank Service
TIM VANRHEE 
Kerkstra Septic Tank Cleaning 
RANDY REDMER  
Michigan Waste and Environmental 
Services
RODRIGO MEIRELLES  
Williams and Bay Pumping Services

 

SAVE THE DATE  

MSTA Fall Mee.ng 
Saturday, October 16, 2021 

Highland Haus at Canadian Lakes 

Mark your calendars for the Fall Mee.ng at the Highland Haus in Canadian Lakes.  
Details will be posted on the MSTA Website at www.msta.biz as they become available. 

Hope to see everyone there! 

MSTA Fall Meeting
SATURDAY, OCTOBER 16, 2021 

HIGHLAND HAUS AT CANADIAN 
LAKES - STANDWOOD MI

Thank you to Randy Smith from Randy’s 
Plumbing and Portables for hosting the 

MSTA members for our Annual Fall Meeting.  
The meeting will be held at Highland Haus 
at Canadian Lakes in Stanwood, Michigan.  
Further details will be posted on the MSTA 

Website at www.msta.biz.

Hope to see everyone there!
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Tickets On Sale Now
We are happy to be hosting the 9th Annual Raffle at the MSTA 
Banquet during the 2022 Onsite Wastewater Conference on 
Wednesday, January 12. Below is a list of prizes you could win:

1st: Savage Haymaker 450 Bushmaster or $750 Cash

2nd: Springfield Hellcat (Blk Synthetic) 9mm or $450 Cash

3rd: Weatherby Element Semi Auto (Syn.) 12 gauge or $400 Cash

4th: TriStar Setter O/U 12 gauge or $350 Cash

5th: Thompson Center Compass 6.5 Creedmore or $300 Cash

6th:  Ruger 10/22 Wood/Blue 22 LR or $200 Cash

7th: Stevens 301 Single Shot Camo Turkey 20 gauge or $175 Cash

8th: Ruger Wrangler Revolver (Burnt Bronze) 22 LR or $150 Cash

2022 Raffle Ticket Sponsor: 
Golden Circle Advisors

Thank you to Golden Circle Advisors for sponsoring the raffle 
tickets!

Tickets are 3 for $25 and you do not have to be present to win. 
They would make a good present for the deer hunters on your 
Christmas list or just for yourself!  Contact Chris Sloan if you 
want to purchase 10 or more tickets. Call Chris at 989-845-6280 
right away as the tickets will go quickly. If there are any left, 
they will be available for purchase at the conference. 

Sincerely, 
MSTA Raffle Committee

JOB
EQUIPMENT
FOREVERYJOB
EQUIPMENT

Portable Restrooms
Handwash Stations

Septic & Restroom Trucks
Restroom Trailers

Cleaners & Deodorizer

Great Lakes
Regional Manager

Paul Jongert
paulj@satelliteindustries.com
Toll Free: 800-883-1123
Direct: 763-519-6546
Cell: 612-270-0230
satelliteindustries.com
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Engineered For Performance

The EZsnap riser is designed 
to create an easy-to-assemble 
watertight riser system for septic 
tanks, pump tanks, and cisterns. 

The EZsnap Riser features click 
and lock technology eliminating the 
need for assembly tools, sealant/
caulk, screws and hardware. The 
24” diameter EZsnap Riser will 
be available in 2”, 6” and 12” tall 
sections that nest together making 
for efficient storage and shipping. 

SNAP

Quick4 Standard 
Chamber

Fast & Easy 
Installation
Chamber systems are 
easy to install. Engineered for strength and performance, 
they have greater design flexibility including a smaller 
footprint as 
compared with stone and 
pipe, and are made from 
recycled materials. 

Synthetic 
Aggregate 

Clean & Free  
of Fines
EZflow is an 
environmentally friendly replacement to 
traditional stone and pipe drainfields using 
an engineered geosynthetic aggregate 
modular design. Designed to improve 
drainfield performance by eliminating 
the fines, and reducing compaction and        
     embedment associated with stone. 

Click and Lock 
Riser Technology

Watertight 
Gasket to Gasket 
Connection

IM-540
IM-1060
IM-1530

Lightweight 
Durable 
Watertight
The strength and versatility of 
Infiltrator’s IM-Series Septic 
Tanks enable a wide-range 
of installation possibilities 
including shallow installations 
and multiple and serial tank 
configurations. 

CALL FOR INFORMATION AND A DISTRIBUTOR NEAR YOU! 

Matt Johnson, Area Sales Representative • (616) 401-3396
mjohnson@infiltratorwater.com • www.infiltratorwater.com
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YOUR 
CLASSIFIED 

AD COULD BE 
HERE

Email classified ads to 
 jkreh@hotmail.com

Cost $20/ad and  
$20/photo

40 word limit
MSTA editor reserves the 

right  not to advertise 
certain items.

70TH MICHIGAN ONSITE WASTEWATER CONFERENCE
Please mark your calendar for January 11-13, 2022 (Tuesday – Thursday) for the 70th Michigan Onsite Wastewater Conference.  
The conference will be held once again at the Kellogg Center in East Lansing, MI.  As you all know, the 2021 conference had to be 
cancelled but we are hopeful that the 2022 conference will still take place. 

The Michigan Onsite WW Conference is a great time to learn more about our industry.  You have the opportunity to rub shoulders 
with suppliers, regulators, colleagues, competitors, friends, and educators.  Furthermore, this GREAT educational opportunity is 
offered at a time of year most onsite professionals are not as busy.  

Arrangements are being made for the Michigan Department of Environment, Great Lakes and Energy (EGLE) [formally known as 
the MDEQ] accreditation of the conference sessions to count toward continuing education credit hours required for EGLE licensed 
septage haulers.  

Vendor Booths are planning to be open Tuesday afternoon and through most the day Wednesday.  Please contact Dan Milan, onsite 
wastewater vice-chair and vendor coordinator at 800-756-4526, if you are interested in a booth this year.

Some of the topics discussed at the previous planning meetings for possible inclusion in the 2022 conference are:

•	 Regulatory Structure for Sanitary and Non-Sanitary WW

•	 Michigan History of Onsite WW

•	 High water levels on Great Lakes

•	 Funding for Onsite WW

•	 SepticSmart

•	 Septic Tank Inspection

•	 High Strength WW Treatment and Reuse

•	 Sewage Dewatering

•	 EGLE Question & Answer Session

•	 EGLE Onsite Wastewater Program Sessions

•	 And much more…….

It is the intent of these annual wastewater conferences, organized as a 
joint venture by the Michigan Onsite Wastewater Recycling Association 
(MOWRA), the Michigan Department of Environment, Great Lakes and 
Energy (EGLE) with the Michigan Environmental Health Association 
(MEHA), the Michigan Septic Tank Association (MSTA), and Michigan 
State University (MSU), to educate people involved in the onsite wastewater 
field. 

So, if you want an educated approach to competing in your industry this is 
an excellent opportunity for you and your employees. There will be more on 
the conference in the winter newsletter. Hope to see each of you there!
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Walter Carl Steuer 
MAY 26, 1938 - APRIL 14, 2021

Walter Carl Steuer, age 82, of Traverse City passed away April 14, 2021. Walter was the owner of Walter Steuer Pumping Service 
from 1970 – 2011.  Walter graciously wanted contributions to be made in his honor to the Michigan Septic Tank Association.  We 
would like to thank the following individuals and businesses for your generous contribution in Walter’s honor:

Claude and Rosie Ockest

National Vacuum Equipment 

Voilet Yack

Mark and Ann Smith

Family of Bill and Muriel Zaulek, Agnes Zaulek Clark

Lori Hurlbut

Jeff Steuer

Thank you to our 2021 PAC Fund Donors
Stephanie Uphoff

Darrell Butler

Mark Scott

Judy Augenstein

Larry & Toni Spies

We want to remind everyone that we can only make our political efforts possible through the help of our membership donations to 
the MSTA PAC fund. We hope to continue having a prominent voice in the capital by representing our member’s ability to effectively 
conduct business in the State of Michigan.

With that being said, we would like to encourage engagement from our general members and provide transparency to the use of our 
PAC dollars.  If any members have specific pain points they feel should be communicated, we are happy to review them at the PAC 
committee so we can properly plan how to address them with legislators. Additionally, any contributions are appreciated and begin 
to add up when considering the potential scale of our association. For example, if we have 150 of our members donate $100, we have 
$15,000 of fire power to move forward our initiatives and make sure our voice is heard in Lansing. 

Please note that all PAC donations must come from personal checks and we can’t accept checks written from business accounts. 

Best regards, 
MSTA PAC Committee
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Custom options available!

Imperial Industries, proudly family-owned and operated in central Wisconsin for more than 39 years, is the trusted choice for specialized septic solutions and expert service.
Imperial Industries Inc.

Subscribe to our YouTube channel

We have stock on the ground ready to go to work for you!

Better efficiency means bigger profits...let us 
help you get the results you want!

• Quality
• Durability
• Customer Support
• Truck Dealer Partners

At IMPERIAL INDUSTRIES, we have been going the extra 
mile designing and manufacturing specialized commercial 
sanitation tanks for more than 39 years - constantly 
evolving to meet the changing needs of your industry.  It 
is our mission to provide you, our valued customers, with 
dependability for the road ahead.

WE ARE IMPERIAL.

Tanks available in your choice of metal - steel, 
aluminum or stainless steel.

We’ve built over 150,000 tanks and counting.

• Septic Trucks
• Portable Restroom Service Units
• Grease Units
• Vacuum Trailers
• Hydraulic Hoist Tanks
• 407/412 DOT Tanks
• • Parts

OFFERING A WIDE RANGE OF SEPTIC &
PORTABLE PUMPING EQUIPMENT:

your premier 

tank manufacturer
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THERE’S NEVER BEEN A BETTER TIME TO CHOOSE

FAMILY OWNED & OPERATED

THE MOST EXPERIENCED SALES & 
CUSTOMER SERVICE TEAMS

ACCESSIBLE REPLACEMENT PARTS

BEST WARRANTY IN THE I NDUSTRY

PROVEN PRODUCT DURABILITY

2500 GASPAR AVE., WHITING, IN 46394

POLYJOHN.COM | 800.292.1305

DOWNLOAD OUR GUIDES
PJProductGuide.com | PJBuyersGuide.com

Everything YOU need to KNOW 
when they need to go!

JohnTalk.com

Always
 Have B

een

and A
lways

 W
ill B

e
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HOW TO NAVIGATE THE MSTA WEBSITE
www.msta.org
HOW TO LOG IN TO YOUR 
PERSONAL PORTAL OF THE 
MSTA WEBSITE

1. Log into your account on  
www.msta.biz

If you do not remember your username 
/or password, click on “ Forgot 

Your Password? “ on the MSTA Homepage.  You will receive 
an automatic email with instructions to get your username / 
password. Follow the instructions on this email to log in.

GETTING YOUR CSE CREDITS OFF FROM THE MSTA 
WEBSITE

As you already know, we have a new website and database 
system to track your membership and CSE credits. The old 
website contained all your CSE Credits prior to August of 2017.  
If you don’t have records of your credits prior to August 2017, 
you will not be able to get them by logging onto the website.  
Instead you will have to send an email to the address below to 
request a report of those.  

The new website contains your CSE Credits from August 2017 
through now. To get a record of the credits you received from the 
Fall 2017 meeting or the 2018 Michigan Onsite WW Conference, 
follow the steps below:

1. Log into your account on www.msta.biz  If you do not 
remember your username /or password, click on  
“ Forgot Your Password? “ on the MSTA Homepage.  You 
will receive an automatic email with instructions to get your 
username / password.

2. Once you are logged in, go to “My Membership Information”

3. Click on the “other information” tab

4. Click on “Prior Event Registrations”

5.  Find the class you just attended and click on the symbol with 
the checkmark inside the square 

6.  A copy of your transcript will appear showing the credits you 
earned by going to the meeting

7. Print this page and keep it for your records to be turned into 
the DEQ when you renew your license.

Please save these instructions for future use.  Please also save 
your username and password somewhere safe as well so  
that you can log onto the MSTA website again.  By the way, 
your username and password can be changed to something you 
remember more easily by clicking on “Member Information 
/ change username and password” (right next to the “other 
information” tab). 

CHANGING CONTACT INFORMATION FOR YOUR 
MEMBERSHIP

1. Log into your account on www.msta.biz  If you do not 
remember your username /or password, click on  
“ Forgot Your Password? “ on the MSTA Homepage.  You will 
receive an automatic email with instructions to  
get your username / password.

2. Once you are logged in, go to “My Membership Information”

3. Click on the “Membership Information” tab

4. Click on “change contact / profile”

5. Change your profile information

6.  BE SURE TO PRESS SUBMIT AT THE BOTTOM OF THE 
PAGE

ADDING EMPLOYEES OR ADDITIONAL PEOPLE TO 
YOUR MEMBERSHIP

1. Log into your account on www.msta.biz  If you do not 
remember your username /or password, click on  
“ Forgot Your Password? “ on the MSTA Homepage.  You will 
receive an automatic email with instructions to  
get your username / password.

2. Once you are logged in, go to “My Membership Information”

3. Click on the “Membership Information” tab

4. Click on “additional individuals attached to this membership”

5. Click on “add an additional member”

6.  Fill out the information about this member

7.  Do this for every person you would like to add to your 
membership

Karlyn Wickham 
MSTA Executive Officer
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Insurance Since 1915

Knowledgeable. Committed. Trusted.

General Agency Company understands the need 
for timely service and sensitivity to local concerns.

That’s why EMC Insurance Companies offers the Michigan 
Septic Tank Association (MSTA) Insurance Program to our 

customers through the General Agency Company.

Group insurance coverage endorsed by:

General Agency Company  •  525 East Broadway Street  •  Mount Pleasant, MI 48858
Phone: 800-589-6982  •  989-773-6981  •  Fax: 989-772-1855

Property  •  General Liability  •  Workers’ Compensation 
Commercial Auto  •  Inland Marine  •  Life  •  Safety Consulting

Group Health Benefits  •  Risk Management Services

Mick P. Natzel Jr.  •  989-817-4257  •  mpnatzel@ga-ins.com
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Legislative Report

Report # 1

The Unlock Michigan petition initiative is one step closer 
to repealing the 1945 emergency powers law Governor 
Gretchen Whitmer relied on during the pandemic after the 
Senate approved it today.

The Senate vote was along strict party lines, 20-15, with all 
Republicans in favor and all Democrats present voting no.

Under the petition, the Emergency Powers of the Governor 
Act of 1945.  The law used by Ms. Whitmer to keep 
Michigan under a state of emergency last year during the 
height of the pandemic would be repealed.

While the law was ruled unconstitutional by the Michigan 
Supreme Court last October, proponents of the measure 
want it repealed from law entirely. The initiative petition 
now goes to the House. It is not yet clear when it will vote.

Democratic senators spoke against the initiative, with Sen. 
Rosemary Bayer (D-Beverly Hills) questioning why the 
Legislature would seek to hobble their own governor's state 
of emergency powers.

"This is about our ability to react to pandemics and 
disasters in the future … This is not a vote I'm willing to 
take on behalf of the people who sent me here, to protect 
our democracy, and create a better, healthier future for 
them and their families," she said.

Sen. Dayna Polehanki (D-Livonia) also charged that the 
move was rooted in sexism, noting: "I don't think it's 
happenstance that we're voting to strip the second woman 
to hold Michigan's top job of the power granted to her by 
Michigan law."

Others speaking against Unlock included Sen. Mallory 
McMorrow (D-Royal Oak), Sen. Erika Geiss (D-Taylor) 
and Sen. Curtis Hertel (D-East Lansing).

"As we stand here at this very moment, with very few 
public health orders left, the actions we take today will 
not amount to unlocking anything," Mr. Hertel said. "The 
reason we stand here today with such a positive outlook on 

the horizon for Michigan is because the people of Michigan 
did the right thing. … The people of Michigan unlocked 
Michigan."

Speaking in favor of the move were Sen. Tom Barrett 
(R-Charlotte) and Sen. Jim Runestad (R-White Lake), the 
former of whom emphasized the petition derived from the 
will of the people. Further, he pointed to the fact the law 
has already been repealed by the Supreme Court, making 
any arguments for or against it unimportant.

"You want to talk about issues that are moot and no longer 
important? A number of my colleagues on the other side 
spoke in opposition to this and said they were going to 
vote no on this initiative today for a law that has already 
determined to be unconstitutional by our Supreme Court," 
Mr. Barrett said.

Senate Majority Leader Mike Shirkey (R-Clarklake), also 
speaking in favor of the petition, said in remarks of his 
own the measure "doesn't take power away, it just reassess 
where power belongs."

Should the petition pass in the House as well, the repeal 
would take effect 91 days after the Legislature adjourns 
sine die in December (Senate Democrats denied the 
measure immediate effect).

Report #2

Recently, at a Jackson Republican Party event, retired 
Detroit Police Chief James Craig  discussed his path 
toward becoming a Republican and his desire to open 
the party to voters across the state, but stopped short of 
declaring his candidacy to seek the GOP nomination for 
governor.

Mr. Craig, if he declares, would be the highest profile 
candidate in a handful of lesser-knowns who have declared 
a desire to run against Governor Gretchen Whitmer as she 
seeks reelection in 2022. While he is heavily expected to 
run and has hinted at a potential campaign since he stepped 
down as Detroit Police Chief, he has not done so yet.  Craig 
commented "The truth is, I've been a Republican for many 
years now, but I am proud to stand here on this hallowed 

(continued on page 16)
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ValleyFarmsSupply.com

A DEEP
WELL OF
RESOURCES

SERVING MICHIGAN’S WASTEWATER CONTRACTORS

Valley Farms Supply serves Michigan’s 
septic system and wastewater industry.  
We o er a full line of pumps, filters, 
floats, alarm panels, risers and lids. 

See for yourself why the pros choose 
Valley Farms Supply as their o�cial 
provider of quality supplies and service.

FLINT 810-471-9450

GRAND RAPIDS 616-888-3999

LAKE CITY 231-839-4311

LANSING 517-703-0400

MICHIGAN LOCATIONS
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(continued from page 14)

ground where our party changed the course of history for 
the better and declare my proud membership in our great 
party.

As the event's special guest, Mr. Craig detailed his life as 
a police officer, his upbringing in the city of Detroit and 
– more specifically – how those experiences led him to 
become a member of the Republican Party. He also took 
aim at several Democrats aside from Ms. Whitmer, like 
California U.S. Rep. Maxine Waters and U.S. Rep. Rashida 
Tlaib of Detroit.

Among several revelations and epiphanies shared about his 
shift to the Republican Party, Mr. Craig repeatedly took 
aim Ms. Waters – a routine soft target for Republicans 
who received scrutiny as she called for the impeachment 
of former President Donald Trump. Mr. Craig noted that 
the congresswoman was disrespectful to him and other 
Black officers when he worked with the Los Angeles Police 
Department during the height of unrest following the 
Rodney King incident in the early 1990s.

Mr. Craig was then the president of the Oscar Joel Bryant 
Foundation, he said, an all-Black police association. 
Recounting a meeting he had with Ms. Waters where 
she made what he called "vile remarks" about his Black 
brethren with the LAPD, Mr. Craig said it was a watershed 
moment for his continued shift to the political right.

"I quickly ended the meeting that was designed to explore 
solutions in improving relations in the African American 
community," he said. "It dawned on me then how could this 
elected leader, a Democrat who we believed represented 
us, stoop to such a low level. Recognizing that she did not 
speak for all Democrats, I again reflected on my own party 
affiliation."

The transition became more complete, he added, when 
he became the chief of police for the city of Portland, 
Maine. It was there that Mr. Craig had the responsibility of 
approving concealed pistol licenses, forcing him to reflect 
on gun rights and concealed carry's effect on potentially 
reducing violent crimes – a common GOP talking point.

"Soon enough, I found myself on the cover of NRA 
Magazine and even in opposition with (former President 
Barack Obama) in the media over the issue of gun rights 
and the impact on crime," he said, just after flashing his 

concealed pistol nestled in a belt holster and stating that he 
carries everywhere he goes. His study of history, Mr. Craig 
said, further pushed him into the Republican Party even as 
he held non-political leadership posts.

With the rise of Mr. Trump – whom Mr. Craig said he 
voted for twice – and his sharp rhetoric on Democratic-run 
urban enclaves and their handling of civil rights uprisings 
throughout the whole of his presidency, the retired chief 
said he too saw riots across America with "Democratic 
leadership … allowing their cities to riot, to burn, to fail."

"I could not imagine allowing that to occur in the city I 
grew up in, the city I love, the city of Detroit," he said. 
"And so, I did what any good strong leader should do: work 
to solve the problem. In utilizing what I learned as a leader 
in cities across this country from Portland to Cincinnati to 
Los Angeles in the Rodney King nightmare, we stepped 
up. We brought people together. First you find common 
ground, then you reach consensus, and then you solve the 
problem." Those actions, Mr. Craig said, "kept Detroit 
calm, kept Detroit safe, protected the rebirth of the city 
and communities across southeast Michigan could rest well 
knowing that we were working together."

Mr. Craig said he would be talking to residents statewide 
about voting Republican as a leader in the party. He also 
spoke about defeating Ms. Whitmer, although still not 
announcing his potential candidacy. "I offer to help lead 
our Republican Party into areas that haven't historically 
voted Republican, and show that we are all among friends 
and there are no enemies when it comes to Michigan's 
future," he said. "I am going to say that over and over 
again, across this state, in Detroit, in Flint, in Grand 
Rapids, in Traverse City and in Marquette."

Speaking about Ms. Whitmer and her now-defunct 
coronavirus pandemic restrictions – with opposition to 
those restrictions a rallying cry for conservatives across 
the state and nation – Mr. Craig said that defeating her in 
2022 would lead to a brighter future for the state.  "Please 
listen to me today, Governor Whitmer: America isn't a 
monarchy. We aren't ruled by kings and queens. We ended 
that back in 1776," he said. "And like we told the kings and 
queens back in 1776, we are going to decide our future 
as a free people, not ruled by royal decree, but instead by 
decisions made at the ballot box."

(continued on page 18)
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   Commute After Selling

Realize your dream by selling your business at the highest price.

A business brokerage firm specializing in 
the Septic Pumping & Portable Restroom 

industries since 2015.

TRAVERSE CITY
Curtis D. Kuttnauer 
(231) 922-9380
curtis@teamgca.com

PLYMOUTH
Fred G. Manuel 
(734) 320-6667
fred@teamgca.com

www.goldencircleadvisors.com

Our Services Include:
Selling a Business
Buying a Business
Business Auctions
Valuation Services
Financing Services
M & A Advisory

   Commute Before Selling



18

Attending the speech were more than 100 spectators and various Michigan GOP leaders, such as party chairman Ron Weiser, 
its co-chair Meshawn Maddock, Senate Majority Leader Mike Shirkey and several other Michigan legislators. Afterward, Mr. 
Weiser said he liked the potential candidate's willingness to reflect on the issues that affected him and how they changed his 
viewpoints.  When asked about Mr. Craig being a potential frontrunner, and what it would mean for the party to have a Black 
candidate for the state's highest elected office, Mr. Weiser said it would be a testament to the growth of the party in the wake of 
the Trump presidency.  "I think it better reflects the diversity of our party than what many people talk about," Mr. Weiser said. 
"Certainly, there are many on both sides of the aisle who would be supporting him if he chooses to run."

 

Judy Augenstein 
Legislative Consultant

716 E. Scott St 
Grandledge, MI  48837 
Phone 517-242-2186 
Fax 517-627-2186 
JaugensteinGee@juno.com

(continued from page 16)
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MilanSupply.com

RESIDENTIAL
& COMMERCIAL

WASTEWATER
CONTROLS

HIGH STRENGTH
TREATMENT 

PUMP
PACKAGES

ACCESSORIESGRINDER
PACKAGES

GRAYLING 989-348-8832

HOWELL 517-552-1702

INDIAN RIVER 231-238-9200

MT. PLEASANT 989-773-9938

TRAVERSE CITY 231-276-9282

MICHIGAN LOCATIONS



MSTA PAC Update

We are continuing to fight for legislative issues that benefit MSTA members. 
Your donation to the PAC Fund will help tremendously in these efforts! If 
you would like to donate, a “personal check” (not a company check) should 
be made out to: MSTA PAC Fund.

Please mail your 
 “personal check” to: 

MSTA 
1181 LaCosta Drive, 
 DeWitt, MI 48820

1104 Robinson Street  
Roscommon, MI 48653 
www.msta.biz 

1181 LaCosta Drive
DeWitt, MI 48820
www.msta.biz


